Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

March 8. 2021
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30 pm on Monday, March 8, 2021.  Present at this meeting were Councilpersons Barbara Phillips, Burton Seymour and Randy Rundle. Councilperson Charles Hebbard was absent. Also present was Attorney Mattacola. This meeting is open to the public, however there was no one in the audience.
Supervisor Eisnor asked all to stand for the Pledge of Allegiance.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that Highway Superintendent Russell Young reported:
· The Highway Department has received quotes for road work for 2021.

· We’ve been doing a lot of plowing and sanding.  

· Had one more employee out with COVID-19, making it 6 out of 9.

Highway Superintendent Young obtained the quotes for stone/oil and hot pave on Town Roads as the Board had requested.





     Single Stone/Oil

Double Stone/Oil

Hot Pave

West Carter Road (1.09 miles)
     14,455.00 (Gorman)

29,028.00 (Gorman)

     (32 Houses)


     14,308.00 (Suit Coat)

31,738.00 (Suit Coat)
      76,635.00 (Gorman)

Shed Road (2.65 miles)








                     

    (42 Houses)









     209,465.00 (Gorman)





 

Valley View Road (1.70 miles)







      

      (25 Houses)









      155,896.00 (Gorman)

Griffin Road (.34 miles)









    (8 Houses)









       20,500.00 (Gorman)

A lengthy discussion ensued when Councilperson Seymour asked the Highway Superintendent to rank these roads in order of need.  Figures were discussed as well as reimbursement from CHIPS.  Given the uncertainty of sales tax monies this year, the Board wanted to be able to cover as many roads as possible.

37 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to hot pave Valley View Rd., Griffin Rd. and West Carter Rd; and allot between $18,000-$20,000 for crack fill; totaling $302,259.00.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.  


Sole Assessor Holly Osterhoudt submitted the following report:

The time for exemption renewal ended March 1 so all renewals should be completed and submitted by that date. Remember, due to safety concerns because of COVID-19, all Senior and disability exemptions will be automatically renewed for this year only. If you have any questions or concerns about exemptions or any other assessment matter, I’m always happy to help if I can. Please call  315-853-8001, ext #8 if you need assistance.

Codes Enforcement Officer Fred Fox submitted this report:

Complaints 

4-15-19  5845 Scadden Rd. Violation notice sent for junk and debris on the entire property (scrape metal, demolished trailer etc.…) property maintenance on the house, garbage & junk vehicles. Order to Remedy Date 5-21-19

3-9-20 Spoke with deceased owner's son, Brian Grant. Going to work with him on cleaning up property. He has already started. Photo(s) taken 3-12-20.  

6-4-19  5651 Blackman Rd  Burn out house on Cattle Farm. Zoned Agriculture, researching how to pursue posting property. 

7-2-19 No permits pulled to demolish or repair. Will move to post building unfit/unsafe and move the case to court. Property posted. Owners indicated through counsel that they would like some time to consult a contractor for advice how to proceed, either demo or repair. 

12-4-19  7202 Cooper St. Being posted Unfit for Human Occupancy 12-9-19 Unsanitary conditions, Order to vacate by December 18, 2019. Order to Remedy by January 6, 2020. 

1-6-20 Owner currently living in placarded building with very little progress. 9 cats have been placed in a shelter by the owner. The matter will be brought to court.

2-5-20 scheduled court appearance adjourned until 4-1-20 after attorneys conferred.

8-25-20 Owner still living in placarded building. Building remains unfit for human occupancy. 

8-26-20 Case adjourned until 9-23-20. Defendants’ attorney asked for case to be adjourned until 12-2-20. Case adjourned until January. Some progress being made. Attempting to conduct onsite inspection the end of December 2020. 

1-27-21 Still waiting court appearance.

4-23-20 4852 State Rte 233 Notice of stop work order for a fence erected without a permit.

5-5-20  Violation notices with order to remedy set for 6-9-20.

8-25-20 Tenant has picked up application for fence permit. Has not been turned in as of today.  

7-8-20  6924 Dix Rd. Notice of violation written for junk and debris from fire destroyed house. OTR set for 8-12-20. Mailing issue OTR extended until 8-26-20.

8-25-20 Violation still remains. Defendant spoke with Town Supervisor, stated they are going to try and sell property as is. He stated he has not insurance on the house.  

10-15-20 4354 Skyline Dr. Inspection with OC Office of Aging. NV written. Placarded Unfit for Human Occupancy. OTR for violations set for 11-17-20. 

11-17-20 House has been vacated; owner is living with her sister until moving into an assisted living facility. The sister stated plans are to get violations abated by springtime and sell the property. 

10-27-20  6304 Rte 26. Notice of violation written for a collapsed structure.  OTR set for 12-1-20. Working with Hubbert Prichard to resolve the issue. 

12-1-20 demo permit application turned in.  

11-9-20 5218 Rte. 233. Notice of violation written 11-10-20 for property maintenance violations. OTR set for 1-5-2021.

1-27-21 Bartlett Rd vacant lot owned by Robert and David Besig has a greyhound bus parked on it. Owners indicated they will have it out of there late spring early summer. Re-visit April/May 2021. 

2-17-21  6189 W Carter Rd. Junk and Debris. Going to address in the spring when I can get a clearer picture of all that is there as most of it is buried in snow at this time. I updated the complainant as well.
Codes Officer Patrick Baron issued the following building permits in January.


[image: image1]
Councilperson Seymour asked if the Codes Officer was monitoring the retention wells.  Supervisor Eisnor replied that the Water Plant Operator Ted Flint will be doing that.

Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following report:

Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Completed quarterly PFOA & PFOS & 1,4 Dioxane testing. This is a new requirement this year from the EPA that is quite expensive to test for. 

· Requoting a new chlorinator. Our back up is on its last leg and needs replacing. 

· Performed 2 UFPO dig requests.

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed 1 UFPO dig request.

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

Supervisor Eisnor commented that Ted Flint was cited for late sampling for the Tindall Water District, however it was found to be the lab fault, not Mr. Flints’. 
Councilperson Seymour questioned the cost of a new chlorinator.  The Supervisor thought it was around $1,500.00.

Supervisor stated that no report was given by the Reading Center as they are not currently open.  A discussion was held on when to re-open the Reading Center.  Councilperson Rundle thought we should open sooner than April.  After a short discussion it was decided that March 16, 2021 should be a safe date.  

Attorney Mattacola stated that he is still working on the revisions to amend the zoning law.  The discussion turned to solar farms and if the Town can slow down the addition of any future projects.  We currently have two (2) approved farms with hints of a third.  Attorney Mattacola agreed to investigate it.
The Town Clerk submitted the following report:

In February, the Town Clerk’s office sold eight (8) new dog licenses and renewed forty-six (46) individual dog licenses for $414.00.  Of that, $68.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $346.00. 

On February 10, 2021, fifteen (15) late notices were sent out for dogs due in January 2021.  Renewal notices for thirty-eight (38) dogs due in March were sent out on February 25, 2021.

There were no sales of DECALS in February.

There was one (1) marriage licenses issued in February for a total of $40.00.  $22.50 was sent to the New York State Department of Health and the Town’s share was $17.50.  

Thirteen (13) certified copies were issued for $130.00.

Five (5) permanent handicapped parking permits were issued or renewed during the month.  
Five (5) building permits were issued for $210.00; six (6) fire inspection payments were received for $300.00 and three (3) Zoning/Planning Board referrals were initiated for $450.00.  

Jody Burdick, Town Clerk

Beverly Merriman, Deputy Town Clerk

Communications Received:

1. State Comptroller- sales tax collections down in January.

2. Comp Alliance-Safe Workplace Awards.
3. Comp Alliance- Member Loyalty Awards.
Checks Received:

1. Westmoreland FD

Comp Payment


$      3,384.00

2. Comp Alliance


Loyalty Award


$         904.00

3. Westmoreland Cemetery
Fuel




$         322.56

4. Westmoreland FD

Fuel-December


$         474.06

5. Westmoreland FD

Correction Tax Coll


$         200.72

6. Oneida County


Reading Center Funding

$      1,372.50

7. Oneida County


Mortgage Tax



$    59,001.72

8. Westmoreland Court

January- Ossont


$      3,900.00

9. Westmoreland FD

2021 Workers Comp


$    37,989.00 

10. Clark Mills FD


Fuel




$          300.02

11. Oneida County


3rd Inst. 3rd Qtr. Sales Tax

$  151,749.82

12. Oneida County


Snow & Ice Control


$  109,151.00

13. Westmoreland Court

January-Bowers


$      2,950.00 

14. Westmoreland School

Fuel




$      2,424.74

15. Clark Mills FD


Fuel




$         125.11

Councilperson Seymour of the current zoning laws regarding signs.  He stated that a 4X8 sign in a commercial district is way too small and restrictive.  Councilperson Seymour feels this law should be revisited.   There was a short discussion on the Comprehensive Plan and the desire of Westmoreland Residents to maintain a “country fell” in the Town.  Councilperson Seymour said the Comprehensive Plan is outdated and the Board should consider having another one done.  Supervisor Eisnor expressed concern over the cost involved in completing a new Comprehensive Plan and suggested we table the subject for now.
Councilperson Seymour asked if the City of Rome had responded to our request for a meeting on water.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he has spoken with the Water Department in Rome and they did receive our letter and are anxious to discuss the subject.  They will reach out soon.
Councilperson Phillips thanked the Board, on behalf of the Techmanski Family; for the tree planted in Peter Techmanskis’ memory.

Councilperson Rundle asked if the fuel bills were being adjusted to accommodate for the increasing gas prices.  Superintendent Young explain that the users are charge the average price per gallon for any given month, plus a small administration fee.

Councilperson Rundle asked if there were any mandated inspections required on the Water Tower.  Supervisor Eisnor informed him there were not.

Councilperson Rundle asked when the Town Park should be open.  The Board members felt that May 15, 2021 will be the opening day for the Park, COVID rules will still apply.  Sports practices and games will be dependent on State guidelines and Supervisor Eisnor stated that Councilperson Hebbard will handle that aspect of opening.  Supervisor Eisnor added that he has every intention to hold the Summer Park Program this year. 

Supervisor Eisnor stated he has heard nothing from the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association regarding the Town Pool.  He added that he knows the pump was installed last year but is unsure if the leak has been repaired.
The Supervisor informed the Board that the Family of Fern Welsh made a $1,000.00 donation to the Reading Center.  It is the families expressed wishes that the money be used for programs or activities for the residents of the Town.  Supervisor Eisnor asked Councilperson Phillips to inform the Reading Center Clerks and oversee the implementation of at least two (2) programs.
38 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Phillips to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

39 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Phillips seconded by Councilperson Rundle, to approve and place on file the minutes of February 8, 2021 Regular Meeting as written.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
40 Councilperson Phillips advanced a motion to approve and order paid the Highway claims, vouchers #30 through #48, which totals $26,455.95.  Councilperson Rundle seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried.

41 Councilperson Seymour advanced a motion to approve and order paid the claims of the water districts as follows:


Westmoreland Water District    vouchers #12-#18

which totals

$51,715.48

Tindall Water District


vouchers #5


which totals

$     25.00


Spencer Water District

vouchers #4-#5

which totals
              $ 8,187.19



 Councilperson Phillips seconded the motion, all Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

42 Councilperson Rundle advanced a motion to approve and order paid the vouchers of the General fund, vouchers #45- #68, which total $18,867.83.  Councilperson Seymour seconded the motion, all Board members present voted AYE.  The Supervisor declared the motion carried. 
The Supervisor stated the next Regular Meeting will be held April 12, 2021 at 6:30pm.
Supervisor Eisnor asked for a moment of silence in memory of Warren Howlett, a longtime employee of the Town of Westmoreland
43 There being no other business to be brought before the Board, Councilperson Rundle advanced a motion to adjourn this meeting.  Councilperson Seymour seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried and adjourned the meeting a 7:20pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick,Town Clerk

Month





Feb. 2021





         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 





Date





NO.





Last Name





First Name





Address





Tax Map ID #





Type of Permit





Fee Paid





2/2/21





9998





Rosati





Paul





5475 Rte. 233





302.000-1-51





Site Plan





$150.00





2/2/21	





9999	





Seymour





Burton





4825 Rte. 233





314.000-1-55





Site Plan





$150.00





2/2/21	





N/A





Pastorella





Jeff





6623 Lowell Rd





301.000-2-14.3





Truss ID 





$15.00





2/2/21





2018-027





Owens





James





5251 Peckville Rd





303.000-1-40.2





Permit Renewal





$20.00





2/9/21





9995





Seymour





Burton





6578 Rte. 5.





327.000-6-41.1





Site Plan





$1.00





2/9/21





2021-005





Dlugosz





Debbie





6580 Lowell Rd.	





301.000-2-14.6





Addition 





$75.00














